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Minutes of the 23rd Ordinary Meeting of the Human Rights Commission

27 February 2003, 10.30 a.m.

Stephen's Green Club, 9 St. Stephen's Green, Dublin 2

Present:

Commissioners

Maurice Manning (President), William Binchy, Olive Braiden, Martin Collins, Michael Farrell, Jane Liddy, Clodach McGrory, Mervyn Taylor, Katherine Zappone

Staff

Alpha Connelly, Chief Executive

Apologies:

Commissioners

Fionnuala Ni Aolain, Robert Daly, Suzanne Egan, Nuala Kelly, Tom O'Higgins, Gerard Quinn

1.

Minutes of the 22nd Ordinary Meeting of the Commission

1.1

The minutes were agreed subject to the following amendments:

· The substitution for the text of paragraph 4.5 of the sentence, "It was agreed not to proceed with the research on children with disabilities".

· In paragraph 17.1, the insertion of a full- stop after the word" matter" in the fourth line, the deletion of the rest of this sentence, and the deletion of the word "therefore" in the last sentence.

2.

Matters Arising from the Minutes

2.1

Regarding paragraph 17.2, Clodach McGrory updated the meeting on the proposals for reform of the European Court of Human Rights. The most
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recent draft of proposals of the Co-ordinating Group of European National Human Rights Institutions on the subject was tabled at the meeting, and Clodach McGrory asked that comments on the draft be communicated to her within the next week.

2.2

Regarding paragraph 2.1, William Binchy reported on the preparation and submission to the Select Committee on Justice, Equality, Defence and Women's Rights of a Bill containing the Commission's proposals for the incorporation of the European Convention on Human Rights into Irish law. It was agreed that the President would send a copy of the Bill to the Cabinet with a short covering letter.

3.

Report of the Chief Executive

3.1

The chief executive presented her written report

3.2

Regarding the recruitment of staff, she gave a brief report of the short listing of applicants for the Clerical Officer and Desk Officer positions with the Commission. The Interview Board comprised the President, Tom O'Higgins and herself, and the Board recommended for the two Clerical Officer positions Hazel Murphy and Barbara Lonergan and for the Desk Officer position Teuta Bytyqi-Forde. The President and she spoke to these recommendations and the recommendations were accepted. It was noted that it was necessary to revert to the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform and to the Minister for Finance on the salary to be offered to the successful applicants for the Clerical Officer positions.

3.3

The chief executive also gave a brief report on the short listing of applicants for the Senior and Assistant Caseworker positions with the Commission. The Interview Board for these positions comprised Clodach McGrory, Mervyn Taylor and herself, and the Board recommended for the position of Senior Caseworker Des Hogan and for the position of Assistant Caseworker Gerard Finn. The members of the Board spoke to the recommendations and the recommendations were accepted.

3.4

The chief executive further indicated that the interviews for the Legislation and Policy Review Officer positions had been scheduled for 11 and 12 March.

3.5

Regarding the acquisition of the permanent premises, the chief executive reported that the Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform was willing to make €500,000 available for the acquisition of premises by the Commission but that this fell substantially short of the amount needed to proceed with the lease and fit-out of the Commission's proposed premises in Jervis House. There was a brief discussion of the Commission's options in the light of this situation.

3.6

Regarding the establishment of a staff pension scheme, the chief executive reported that a proposed scheme had been submitted to the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform for his approval.

3.7

3.8

3.9
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Regarding financial and accounting matters, the chief executive gave an overview of the Commission's finances. She said that, in her view, the grant allocated to the Commission by the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform was inadequate for it to fulfil in its various statutory functions, and she drew attention to the fact that the grant allocated to the Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission was substantially higher than that allocated to the IHRC. She further said that, in her opinion, it was not worthwhile pursuing the issue of a satisfactory budget for the Commission at official level as Department officials operated under significant budgetary constraints and that the issue should be taken up by the Commission at political level. She also indicated that a meeting of the Finance Committee had been scheduled for 4 March 2003 for the purpose of drawing up the Commission's own budgetary estimates for submission to the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform, and it was agreed that the Committee proceed in this way and that an accompanying letter from the President to the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform would be enclosed with the submission..

The chief executive proposed the insertion in the Standing Orders of the Commission of a new Standing Order 29 to read:

Amendment of Standing Orders

29.

One or more of these Standing Orders may be amended or revoked or a new Standing Order adopted at an ordinary or a special meeting of the Commission by at least two-thirds of the members of the Commission attending the meeting.

with the consequent re-numbering of the following Standing Order as 30. The proposal was adopted.

The chief executive drew the attention of Commissioners to the following:

· an invitation to each Commissioner to attend the Hugh Fitzpatrick lecture on 11 March 2003;

· an approach by the Human Rights Unit of the Department of Foreign Affairs to the Commission to provide an " Irish expert" for the conference on "Political Structure and Human Rights", to be held in Ankara, 15-20 April 2003, by the Turkish Bar Association;

· an ICCL Seminar entitled" A Human Rights Approach to Policing: Lessons for Garda Accountability", to be held in

· the Royal Dublin Hotel, 4 March 2003, 10.30 a.m.- 3.15p.m;

· a one-day international conference on "Refugee Women and the Law", to be held at University College Cork, 8 March 2003;

· an invitation to the Commission to appoint a representative to the advisory committee of the Equality for Women Measure project of the National Traveller Women's Forum;

· the publication on 24 February 2003 of the Amnesty International Summary Report entitled" Mental Illness: the neglected quarter",
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4.

Matters for Mention by the President

4.1

The President raised the question of the Commission's appropriate response to recent racist comments by two judges. It was agreed that the President would speak to the main media about the matter and that he would write to the President of the District Court and the President of the Circuit Court and copy the letters to the Chief Justice.

4.2

The President reported that he had spoken at a seminar in Edinburgh on "Establishing Our Rights" organised by the Scottish Executive on 17 February 2003, and said that he would send a copy of the consultation document on a Human Rights Commission for Scotland to all Commissioners.

4.3

The President reported that the Committee stage of Criminal Justice (Terrorist Offences) Bill 2002 had been put back and circulated at the meeting copies of the Commission's views on the implications of the Bill for human rights.

4.4

The President indicated that the date scheduled for a meeting of the Commission in April did not suit him as he would be out of the country and that he would contact Commissioners to try to find an alternative date which was suitable.

5.

Reports from Committees

(i) Committee on Approach to Work

5.1

The convenor of the Committee, Katherine Zappone, reported on the preparation and launch of the Commissions Plan for 2003-2006. It was agreed that the Plan would be launched on 31 March 2003 by the Commission itself and that a copy of the Plan would subsequently be handed by a delegation of the Commission to the Taoiseach.

(ii) Committee on Racism

5.2

The convenor of the Committee, Michael Farrell, reported on a meeting of the Committee held on 24 February 2003.

5.3

With reference to the proposed joint seminars with Amnesty International Irish Section, Amnesty was to be informed (i) that the Commission wished the Equality Authority and the National Consultative Committee on Racism and Interculturalism to be approached with a view to their co-sponsoring the seminars, (ii) that the Commission agreed to the holding of the two proposed small seminars and that it wished representatives of media management to be invited to the seminar on the media and racism, and (iii) that the Conm1ission agreed in principle to the holding of a major conference but reserved its position on the proposed date of the conference.
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5.4

With reference to the recent racist comments of two judges, the Committee had discussed this.

5.5

With reference to the National Action Plan Against Racism, Michael Farrell informed the Commission that the Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform was to publish the Report of the Steering Group, and that a senior member of the NCCRI had been assigned to work full-time on it.

5.6

With reference to the document on the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination being produced jointly with the Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission, Michael Farrell has undertaken to summarise the cases considered by the Committee on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination.

5.7

With reference to the Migrant Workers Convention, Michael Farrell reported that substantial work had been done by Nuala Kelly.

5.8

With reference to asylum-seekers, he said that research was needed (i) on their legal position and (ii) the effect on them of a policy of dispersal. It was agreed to refer these matters to the Research Committee.

5.9

In conclusion, Michael Farrell reminded Commissioners that he would be representing the Commission the following day at a conference in Queen's University Belfast on "Racism in Ireland".

(iii)

CEDAW Committee

5.10

The convenor of the Committee, Katherine Zappone, tabled a short document and reported on a meeting of the Committee held on 21 February 2003.

5.11

The proposed terms of reference of the Committee set forth in the document were agreed.

5.12

It was further agreed that the Commission should write to the Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform requesting a copy of Ireland's Report under the CEDA W Convention.

(iv)

Advisory Group on the Treatment of Older Persons in Institutions

5.13

The convenor of the Advisory Group, Jane Liddy, reported on a meeting of the Group held on 25 February 2003.

5.14

It was proposed that there should be a press release sometime in March, and the handling of this matter was delegated to the President and Jane Liddy.

5.15

The Advisory Group is to meet again in May 2003.
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6.

6.1

6.2

6.3

7.1

8.
8.1

8.2

8.3

8.4

8.5

8.6

Reports on Meetings and Conferences

The President and Martin Collins informed the meeting that they had met with a delegation of Travellers (Heather Rosen, Kathleen Mangan, David Joyce) regarding the accommodation situation of Travellers in County Clare. They had explored how the Commission might be of help, and the Traveller delegation had said it would revert with information regarding the situation which might be of use to the Commission when it published its document on the criminal trespass legislation. The President, William Binchy, and Martin Collins were to pursue the matter.

Katherine Zappone informed the meeting that she had attended a meeting of the Social Inclusion Consultative Forum on 30 January 2003 on behalf of the Commission.

Jane Liddy informed the meeting that she had attended two meetings on behalf of the Commission, the conference of the Commission on Assisted Human Reproduction held on 6 February 2003 and the Information Forum on Data Retention organised by the Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform on 23 February 2003.  Regarding the latter she passed over documents for discussion at the next meeting.
  Annual Priority (Enquiry/ Institution of Legal Proceedings)
     7.
This item was deferred for consideration at the next meeting of the Commission.

Charter of Rights for the Island of Ireland

Michael Farrell tabled written comments by himself on the draft Consultation Paper.

Regarding paragraph 25, it was agreed that this should be expanded upon in   relation to gender and that there should be a separate paragraph in relation to age.

Regarding paragraph 26, it was agreed that there should be explicit reference to ethnic minorities.

Regarding paragraph 10, it was pointed out that it was desirable that the status and content of the proposed Charter each be separately addressed.

It was agreed that further comments on the draft Consultation Paper should be communicated to Michael Farrell by 14 March 2003.

               Regarding paragraph 27 of the draft, it was agreed after an exchange of                 views that the principle of non-violence should be proclaimed in the Charter rather than specified as a requirement for singing the charter and the phrasing given at the end of Michael Farrell’s written comments was approved
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9.
Supreme Court Decision on the Rights of Asylum- Seekers who are Parents of Irish -born Children

9.1

William Binchy tabled and presented a paper entitled" Human rights implications of the Supreme Court decision in D.L. v Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform".

9.2

William Binchy agreed to draft a statement to serve as the basis for (i) a select press release to be decided by the President and (ii) a letter to the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform.

10.
Accommodation Situation of Travellers

10.1

This matter had already been covered under item 6.

11.
Shannon Airport and Human Rights Law

11.1

Jane Liddy reported that an article by her on the subject had been published in The Irish Times on 21 February 2003

11a

Criminal Justice (Terrorist Offences) Bill 

The President asked that Jane Liddy’s dissent and further comments on the draft of the Commission's views on the implications of the Bill for human rights be communicated to him by next Monday, 3 March 2003.

11a.l

12.
Items for Inclusion on the Agenda of the Next Meeting

12.1

It was agreed that the following items, in addition to regular items, would be included on the agenda of the next meeting;

· Personal Data and Government;

· Annual Priority (Enquiry/Institution of Legal Proceedings);  
· Proposed Amendments to the Freedom of Information Act; 
· Ireland's Reporting Requirements under UN Security Council Resolution 1372;

· Mechanism to Deal with Urgent Media Requests; 
· Celebration of Human Rights Day;

· Training for Commissioners

13.
A.O.B

13.1

There was no other business.

The meeting concluded at approximately 3.45 p.m.

Regarding paragraph 27 of the draft, it was agreed after and exchange of views that the principle of non-violence should be proclaimed in the Charter1ather than specified as a requirement for signing the charter and the phrasing given at the end of Michael Farrell's written comments was approved.











